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 Report to Regulatory Panel  Agenda 

Item: 

 

A.1
  

 

Meeting Date: 
25 February 2015 

Portfolio: Finance, Governance and Resources 

Key Decision: Not Applicable: 

Within Policy and 

Budget Framework 

 

NO 

Public / Private Public 

 

Title: APPLICATION TO LICENCE AN 8 SEAT HACKNEY CARRIAGE 

Report of: Director of Governance 

Report Number: GD 17/15 

 

 

Purpose / Summary: 

 

An application has been received from Mr David Irving, to licence an 8 Seat Hackney 

Carriage.  The vehicle has 6 seats in the rear and a double bench seat in the front.  

Licensing Officers question whether the front bench seat is large enough to accommodate 

two adult people.   

 

Recommendations: 

 

Members are requested to consider the application and reach a decision from the options 

outlined on page 5 of this report. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Tracking 

Executive:  

Overview and Scrutiny:  

Council:  
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CITY OF CARLISLE 

 

To: The Chairman and Members of the Regulatory Panel 25th February 2015 

 

 

1. HISTORY 

 

1.1 On 2nf February 2015, Mr Irving sold his 15yr old London Type TX1 Taxi to a new 

Hackney Carriage Driver. Mr Irving then informed Mr Sharrock, our Licensing Officer, 

that he would be purchasing a Citroen Despatch model, with 8 passenger seats. 

 

1.2 When we licence 8 passenger seat vehicles, we have to be careful to ensure all seats 

are of an accommodating adult size. If two seats are in the front of the vehicle, we 

always ensure that the passenger seat nearest to the driver is not too close. This is to 

prevent any inadvertent contact between driver and passenger.  Mr Irving informed Mr 

Sharrock that he was having a ‘specialist partition’ built between the driver and the 

passenger seats to take this into account. He was informed that until the vehicle was 

inspected, we could not confirm if the vehicle would be licensed for 8 seats. Our 

Hackney Carriage Specification is clearly listed on the back of every application form 

and members should note that point 10 states ‘a driver is strongly advised to consult 

with a Licensing officer on the suitability of a vehicle before purchase’. Appendix A 

 
 

1.3 On 5th February 2015 the vehicle arrived to be inspected. A meter test was undertaken 

my myself, with our admin clerk, Karen Blain sitting in the two front seats. The usual 

short journey was made to check the meter was working correctly. On arriving back at 

the Civic Centre, I was concerned with the cramped seating position and felt 

everyone’s personal space was not of an acceptable level.  

 

1.4 Mr Irving informed me that he has contract work for Network Rail and Virgin, should the 

trains break down. I felt the front seating would not be appropriate for two passengers 

travelling any long distance. 

 

1.5 A second opinion was sought from the Licensing Manager and Licensing Officer Fred 

Watson, who both tested the seats. Both were unable to position themselves on the 

double seat, as well as close the door.  

 

1.6 Measurements and photographs of the seats were taken. The measurement of the 

front bench seats were 38.1cm per seat, whilst the driver seat measured 52.4cm and 

the rear passenger seats measuring 45.07cm each, but of a bench style 3 seats’ facing 

each other.  Appendix B 
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1.7 A decision was then taken to licence the vehicle for 7 passenger seats and Mr Irving 

was informed of this. He confirmed that Citroen would replace the 2 seat bench with a 

single seat. Mr Irving’s licence was then issued accordingly. Appendix C 

 
 

2 MR IRVING’S APPLICATION 

 

2.1 A letter wishing to challenge the Licensing Manager’s decision was received on 

12th February 2015. Mr Irving’s reasons and licensing comments are as follows: 

           Appendix D 

 Carlisle City Council has licensed Skoda Rapids and Citroen/Peugeot Tepee 

models that he claims cannot accommodate 3 large people in the rear seats. 

Measurements of a Skoda Rapid and Peugeot Tepee can be seen Appendix E 

These are only 4 passenger seat Hackneys and after examining both vehicles 

confirm that 3 average adults can sit in comfort and safety in the 3 rear seats. 

 

 Ford Torneos have similar size double front seats 

We currently have 1 Ford Torneo 8 Seat Hackney Carriage licensed; again see 

Appendix E for measurements. Members will have the opportunity to compare 

this vehicle to Mr Irving’s Citroen Despatch prior to the meeting. 

 

 Carlisle City Council has no vehicle conditions covering the size of front seats. 

Our vehicle specification only gives a minimum exterior width of 1.701mm. As 

vehicle models change and have become more advanced, Licensing will be 

submitting a future report recommending adoption of a 400.06mm minimum seat 

requirement.  

South Lakes District Council minimum is 400.06mm width per seat, exclusive of 

any intrusion by wheel arches etc 

Eden Council have a minimum seat width policy of 400mm  

 

 That requesting Mr Irving to replace the double seat that the vehicle was 

manufactured with is a ‘step too far’ 

The decision to request this was due to the fact that this vehicle will no doubt 

remain as a working Hackney Carriage for the next 10-15+ years with Carlisle 

City Council and will inevitably change hands. Mr Irving says he has lots of 

experience as a driver and can use his discretion, the next owner may not be 

quite as experienced. If an unlicensed seat remains in the vehicle it could invite 

illegal use in exceptional circumstances, which could be a public safety issue. 
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 It is clearly up to the discretion who the driver allows in the front seats of the 

vehicle. 

All licensed seats need to be of a standard suitable for an average adult and not 

just at the discretion of who the driver feels is of the appropriate size to fit them. 

 

 Mr Irving makes a point that we have put him in the position where he cannot 

tender for school contracts up to 8 children and the double seat is large enough 

for 2 children. 

Mr Irving was informed that we would need to look at the vehicle before we 

would be happy to licence it and that we have no vehicle of that model currently 

licensed. Our Hackney Driver Codes of Conduct state no children under the age 

of 10 years are to be conveyed in the front of vehicles. Appendix F 

 

Finally, members are asked to inspect Mr Irving’s vehicle and a Ford Torneo, 

which will be made available from 1.30pm outside the Civic Centre.  Any 

Members who do not inspect the vehicle prior to the meeting will be asked to 

view it during the meeting to enable them to take part in the decision making. 

 

3 LICENSED HACKNEY CARRIAGE 8 SEATER VEHICLES 

 

 3.1 Carlisle currently has 8 Licensed Hackneys that have 8 passenger seats. The 

 vehicle make and models along with the seat measurements are in Appendix E, 

 as previously referred to. 

 

 3.2 It should be noted that Mr Irving’s Citroen Despatch is the first one the Council 

 have been asked to licence. 

 

4 SUMMARY 

 

4.1 Although the Council currently has no seating policy, only a minimum width of 

the exterior of a vehicle. It is clear that more vehicles of this nature may come to 

our attention in the future. These vehicles can cost less than the London Type 

Black Taxi and can accommodate a maximum of 3 further seats, as well as 

being wheelchair accessible. A future report will be prepared to committee to 

recommend a minimum seat width of 40.06mm (16”). 

 Currently, Licensing Officers advise drivers who are thinking of buying a new 

vehicle to check many aspects carefully, including seating, window tints, access 

doors & roof signs. 
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4.2 These vehicles may be licensed with us for the next 10 – 15 years and may 

change hands during this time, so it is important that the correct decision is 

taken on initial licensing. 

 

4.3 Passenger safety, comfort and individual personal space is of prime importance 

when making decisions on licensing appropriate vehicles. Vehicles cannot be 

licensed for ‘specific use’ for example; seats cannot be licensed just for children, 

or for short journeys. Each Licensed vehicle must be capable of servicing all 

requirements. 

 

5 LEGISLATION 

 

 5.1 Adoption of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976.  

Section 47 (2) requires (under 1847 Act) a Council to require a hackney carriage 

to be of such a ‘design or appearance to identify as a hackney carriage’ 

Appendix G 

 

6 OPTIONS AVAILABLE TO MEMBERS INCLUDE: 

 

 6.1 To uphold the current licence of 7 passenger seats issued on 5th February 2015 

 and replace the front double seat  to a single. 

 6.2 To uphold the current licence of 7 passenger seats issued on 5th February 2015 

 but allow the front double seat to a remain, with only one of the seats being 

 licensed. 

 6.3 To allow the amendment of Mr Irving’s vehicle license from 7 to 8 passenger 

 Seats. 

 

 

 

Appendices 

attached to report: 

A  Application Form with specification on rear 

B  Photo of seating arrangement 

C  Issue letter  

D  Application letter from Mr Irving 

E  Specimen seat sizes of licensed vehicles  

F   Code of practice indicating no children below the age of 10  

     to be conveyed in the front of a hackney carriage (5b) 

G  Legislation 

 

  

Contact Officer: Sue Stashkiw Ext:  7029 
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Note: in compliance with section 100d of the Local Government (Access to 

Information) Act 1985 the report has been prepared in part from the following papers: 

 

 

CORPORATE IMPLICATIONS/RISKS: 

 

Chief Executive’s – N/A 

 

Community Engagement – N/A 

 

Economic Development – N/A 

 

Governance – N/A 

 

Local Environment – N/A 

 

Resources – N/A 

 




















